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Chilmark Board of Selectman / Finance Committee 
Minutes 
January 23, 2008

Members present:

Board of Selectmen: Warren Doty& Riggs Parker
Finance Committee: Marshall Carroll (Chair), Sarah Shipway, William Randol, Richard Williams, Frank Yeomans, John Maloney & Frank LoRusso

Town Hall: Tim Carroll, Melanie Becker, Tom Wilson, Annette Anthony,

Stanley Larsen, Shellfish Constable, Isaiah Scheffer - Propagation Agent, Timothy Rich & Jonathan Klaren – Police Dept., Martina Mastromonaco – TTA – Coordinator,  & David Norton – Fire Chief. 

Public: Dan Johnson – Tri Town Ambulance (TTA) EMT.

Marshall C. brought the meeting to order at 7:02 pm. He said they would review the minutes from 1/9/08 and asked if anybody had any corrections. Melanie B. said changes needed to be made on page 5, last paragraph, regarding savings in FY08. She said that it should have read, the town would see savings in FY08. 

Frank Y. said he wanted to state that according to the open public meeting law, the use of secret ballot voting was not permitted during an open meeting. 

Marshall C. made a motion to accept the minutes as amended and Bill R. seconded, all members were in favor. 

SHELLFISH:

Tim passed out a budget sheet, which he had just received that day, from Stanley Larsen requesting increases to the budget. 

Warren D. said that at the ATM (annual town meeting) the new position of Shellfish Propagation Agent was added. He said Isaiah Scheffer had been hired as of July 1, 2007. 

Warren D. gave a brief re-cap of Isaiah’s projects and the outcomes of those projects. There was a brief conversation led by Warren D. regarding line item # 5252 Shellfish Propagation. He said he anticipated over a 5-year period, a yearly funding of $ 5,000.00 and remarked how successful the bay scallop propagation had been and said that he was extremely happy in the way things had gone so far.  Richard W. asked about line 
# 5271 -  Boat or Vehicle Usage and whether the increase was boat related. Warren D. explained that the Propagation Agent needed a boat so they used the old Harbor boat, fixed it up and gave to him. He said money from this line was used to pay for general repairs and engine work to get the boat usable for Isaiah S. He did note that the line item included vehicle usage as well. He said that the budget included both boat and vehicle usage for the Constable as well the Propagation Agent. Frank Y. asked if the 2 items could be separated so that it showed what each department had actually spent and Tom W. said yes, that could be done, but it would be time consuming to separate each department out under one budget. 

Tim C. explained that some of the money included in line # 5271 needed to be moved to line # 5483 – Boat Fuel to be accurate for FY09. Riggs P. asked about the total increase of $ 2,800.00 for the budget and noted the Shellfish Dept. had turned back 

$ 5,000.00 last year. Tim C. said they had encumbered the money and used it to buy seed. 

There was a conversation, led by Riggs P. on why there were 2 different budget sheets for the shellfish dept. and asked what the increase in Professional Development was for. Stanley L. explained his request for the increase in professional development stating that any off-island seminars he had attended in the past, he had paid out of his pocket and that he wanted to include in the budget for the future. There was some general confusion regarding the 2 budget worksheets for the Shellfish Dept. and Riggs P. suggested that both of the worksheets be integrated and only one budget be used. 

There was a brief conversation regarding the combining of the figures that were presented by the Shellfish Constable and the current budget from the budget –book. 

Tim C. gave a general re-cap of combined figures. Richard W. asked about line # 5589 – Other Supplies. He said it looked like it had not been used much and Warren D. said that line could be reduced to $ 1,000.00 and Tim C. said he as reluctant to do so, due to the 2 different departments working out of one budget. Marshall C. moved to reduce line 

# 5589 to $1,000.00 and Warren D. seconded, all members were in favor. 

The Committee voted to reduce line # 5271 - Boat or Vehicle usage by $1,000.00, increase line # 5303 - Professional development by $ 100.00 and increase line 

# 5483 - Boat Fuel by $ 1,000.00. 

TRI-TOWN AMBULANCE: (TTA)

Martina M. said that the budget for TTA had been reduced due to the recently new policy of charging for ambulance service. She said the policy was set up 18 months ago and had worked well so far. She noted that people who did not have insurance were still able to use the ambulance service for no charge. There was a brief conversation regarding the procedures used to determine how a person received ambulance service for no cost.

Tim C. explained the revenue portion of the budget that described payments received and discussed how COMSTAR was the billing service TTA used to invoice clients. This conversation included information regarding Medicare clients as well as non-insured clients. Tim C. mentioned that TTA had not taken out a percentage (usually 20%) from their budget to put towards a capital fund. He said he thought this information had been included in the TTA agreement. There was a long conversation regarding the procedure used to establish a capital fund and why. Tim R. said he thought it was up to each town to decide what to do regarding putting money aside yearly towards a capital fund. Martina M. said she knew that the town of West Tisbury put aside approximately 

$ 20,000.00 annually in their capital fund and when the time came to purchase a new ambulance they would have accumulated a fair amount of money to purchase the ambulance. Tim C. said it was important to understand and create a capital fund, especially when TTA knew it would need to purchase a new ambulance within the next few years. Martina M. said that if their budget fell short when it came time to purchase a new ambulance, they would increase their share by 1/3, approximately $ 10,000.00 in order to purchase a the ambulance.  

Frank Y. asked about the recent turmoil at TTA, and if the resignation of the clerical assistant had affected the budget and Martina M. said that the clerical assistant had returned to work at TTA. 

Richard W. asked about line # 5180 and its increase – Tri-town shift. Martina M. explained that the shift was originally a seasonal – EMT shift, and that it had now become a year round shift and thus the increase. She went into detail regarding how the original shift had begun as a volunteer stipend shift and how it had evolved into a year round shift and why. She said since that particular shift had increased, the EMT incentive pay had decreased by $ 10,000.00. There was a general conversation regarding paid and volunteer EMT’s in Chilmark, paramedic services, mutual aid and response time for an ambulance, and the number of runs during the summer and winter months. 

Marshall C. asked if there were any more questions, there were none. 

There was a general question regarding health insurance increases from the January 16th meeting, which asked what the percentage increase was in health benefits. 

Tim C. said that the new benefits were calculated as 2 family plans, thus the approximant increase of about 18%. 

POLICE:

Chief Tim Rich began a discussion stating that the Administrative Assistant line # 5108 had been decreased. He explained how the department had wanted and advertised for an Admin. Assistant and received funding for the position. He explained the process he had taken to create a job description for the applicant, the approval of the description via the Personnel Board and the acquirement of the applications. He said the original intent was for a 20 hour a week potions year-round with benefits, but had recently realized that there was hardly a need for an assistant in the winter months and subsequently had changed the position to a 40-hour a week seasonal position (May – Sept.) without benefits. 

There was a brief discussion, led by Frank Y. regarding the comp. time/over time dilemma. Melanie B. gave a recap of how the overtime had increased by officers covering shifts for other officers who were out using comp. time. Richard W. said the Personnel Board had looked into it last year. Tim C. said it was not changeable due to the current contract. 

There were several brief questions regarding Summer, Traffic and Special Officers, and what the dates for the summer season were.  Tim R. said the seasonal dates were from June 1 – Labor Day. He said he budgets for those dates, but never knew how much of that season each officer would work, stating that many departed to return to school before Labor Day.

Riggs P noted that there was approximately $ 40,000.00 returned last year and wanted to know if there were any special reason why. Tim R. said that he needed to over-budget on purpose, not knowing how long in the season each officer would work. Tim R. was asked how may vehicles the department had and he said 4 cruisers, 3 mountain bikes and 1 ATV (All Terrain Vehicle). 

FIRE:

David Norton, Fire Chief, asked to review the budget line by line. He said that he had raised the Officers incentive pay because as officers they had gone the extra mile, helped maintain the fire equipment and had attended all trainings. When asked how many firemen there was he said between 18 – 20 and noted the average hourly rate for them was approximately $ 2.75.  He said sadly there had been a decrease in volunteers for many different reasons. Richard W. asked about the Administrative Assistant salary increase and David N. said that he had budgeted more this year because he had hoped the Admin. Assistant was going to increase the hours by completing several projects that they had begun last year. Richard W. asked David N. if he could live with that line amount reduced to $3,500.00 and David N. said yes. 

David N. said he had increased Fire Inspection line because he wanted to make all the inspections one flat rate of $ 50.00 each. Warren D. said he thought that it was a rather large fee increase. There was a general conversation regarding the increase in fees to $50.00 each, how many inspections were completed yearly, what kind of inspections were the most requested, and when the new fees would become effective. Riggs P. noted that line # 5150 had been increased by 77% and moved to reduce line # 5150 – Fire Inspections to $ 7,000.00, Warren D. seconded and all members were in favor. 

David N. was asked about the $ 3,000.00 budgeted for Fire Emergency comp. He explained that it was there in the event of a major emergency and would be used to pay anybody who had assisted during the emergency. He said it goes back to free cash if not used. The committee touched briefly on the electricity, heating oil and ground maintenance lines and discussed the repairs needed to both he North Rd. and Crossroad fire stations. There were question on why line # 5593 fire training had increased by 
$ 3,000.00 and David N. explained that the price of the trainers had increased and that even though he budgets accordingly the trainer often times increase their fees seminar to seminar. There was a general discussion regarding Fire Training, ATV, Fire- Fighter 1 and First Responder training. David N said First Responder training could cost up to $ 45.00 per person. Tim C. explained the training schedule and time frame in which they did most of their training and why. He said a lot of training was scheduled to be done in the spring. David N. said in addition to the money needed for the training the Dept. also need money for training materials. Warren D. said it was the Finance Committee’s job to look closely at the items over-budgeted and try and reduce them. 

Riggs P. moved to reduce line # 5874-Fire Training to $ 4,000.00, all members were in favor. Bill R. moved to accept the Fire Dept. budget with changes agreed so far, Sarah S. seconded and all members were in favor. 

EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT: 

No changes, no questions.

DOG OFFICER: 

Tim C. said the only request from the Dog Officer was for a cell phone. He said the last officer had a pager but he did not and said he found it difficult to return calls to residents, while on the road, without a cell phone. There were no changes to the budget. Tim C. noted that he received a stipend for mileage allowance. 

ANIMAL INSPECTIONS: 

Tim C. said Ozzie Fisher received $ 300.00 a year to be the town’s animal inspector. He said he inspects all animals in town once a year. 

Sarah S. made a motion to adjourn and Marshal C. seconded. All members were in favor. 

Meeting adjoined meeting a t 9:10 pm.

Respectfully submitted 

Annette Anthony 
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